LETTER TO THE EDITORS Does publicity affect organ donation?

Susanna Madden¹, Michael R Lucey² & James Neuberger³ 🝺

1 Department of Statistics and Clinical Studies, NHS Blood and Transplant, Bristol, UK

2 Division of Hepatology and Gastroenterology, School of

Medicine and Public Health, University of Wisconsin, Madison, WI, USA

3 Liver Unit, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Birmingham, UK E-mail: jamesneuberger@hotmail.co.uk

jamesneuberger@hotmail.co.uk

To the Editor

Key to sustaining and expanding transplant programmes is public confidence in the integrity of the organ donation, allocation and transplantation process. A public perception that the process is flawed, or worse still corrupt, may be associated with public loss of confidence and withdrawal from donation.

In 1998, George Best, a famous former international soccer player with a reputation as a socialite, had a liver transplant for treatment of his end-stage liver disease in July 2002. He made a good recovery but in was subsequently recorded as having returned to alcohol use in August 2003. The adverse publicity led to public comments that this led to a reduction in transplant activity [1,2]. We also examined the impact of positive stories where another international sporting figure, Jonah Lomu, a famous rugby player from New Zealand, underwent a kidney transplant in July 2004 [3].

Both had significant exposure in the British press so we wanted to examine whether these stories had a demonstrable impact on organ donation. The impact on organ donation and transplantation was assessed by examining the UK Potential Donor Audit (PDA) and the UK Transplant Registry (UKTR). These registries are maintained by NHS Blood and Transplant. The PDA is an audit of all deaths in critical or emergency care in all hospitals in the UK and records whether the deceased met criteria for organ donation, whether consent for donation was requested and whether given. The UKTR records whether organ donation proceeded, whether organs were retrieved and whether transplanted. To assess press coverage, an independent company (Romeike) scanned 1596 publications for the keywords 'transplant' and 'UK Transplant'. The publications scanned covered national daily, regional morning, regional evening, Sunday papers with associated magazines and supplements (which are counted as separate titles), weekly papers and numerous general interest magazines. Television, radio and Internet coverage were not included. Articles were reviewed and data cleaned to ensure that only relevant articles were included. Circulation figures for each article, a surrogate measure of readership, were included in the data from Romeike. In absence of information, figures were extrapolated from prior records. If there was no prior record, figures were taken to be similar to current figures reported on the Audit Bureau of Circulations website 2005 (www.auditb ureau.org). These approximate figures were considered adequate for analysis.

As can be seen in Fig. 1, there was no demonstrable impact of either of the two events, associated with George Best, on monthly deceased donor numbers in the UK. For the time period the press coverage data were available (August 2003 – December 2004), the total circulation figures (measured as total copy length*total circulation per week) in Fig. 2 show that both George Best's return to alcohol and Jonah Lomu's transplant received a similar amount of press coverage. Other peaks of publication coincided with an advertising campaign by the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency (DVLA), the second with a publicity about ovary donation.

The weekly number of potential doors, consented rates and transplants during this period is shown in Fig. 3. A dynamic regression time series model was developed to measure the influence of press coverage variables on weekly donor numbers and produced a simple flat rate model equal to a constant number of donors per week (13.8). The analysis determined that none of the press coverage variables or their lagged variables were significant explanatory variables in predicting the weekly donor numbers. Furthermore, no press coverage influence could be established indirectly via the



Figure 1 Total number of donors per month in the UK, showing timing of press coverage associated with George Best's liver transplant (liver Tx is date of George Best's transplant and alcohol relapse is when the first press reports appeared regarding his return to alcohol).



Figure 2 Total copy length*circulation per week in 1000 millions (see text for details); George Best and Jonah Lomu indicate the dates of their transplant coverage).

association of potential donor numbers and consent rate when the same modelling techniques were applied.

Matasanz [4], who has led the highly successful organ donation programme in Spain, has identified some of the factors that are essential for a successful organ donation programme: these include a proactive donation programme with well-trained transplant coordinators, introduction of systematic death audits in hospitals, and the combination of a positive social atmosphere, an adequate management of mass media relations, and adequate economic reimbursement for the hospitals. A recent review of donation programmes [5] suggested that, at least in the Netherlands, donation rates increased following various information campaigns. This contrasts with our own findings that there

donation campaigns and the UK donation rate. Several studies have looked at the impact of publicity

was no demonstrable association between various organ

on the willingness of the public to support organ donation. Aykas and colleagues [6] conducted a systematic review of reports from national campaigns and a literature search. They concluded that hoaxes about brain death and organ transplantation adversely affect organ donation rates in both Western and Eastern societies. On the other hand, the overall effect of public education campaigns in promoting organ donation was a modest temporary gain of 5%. Following the German organ scandal, an analysis of newspaper articles showed not only were about two thirds negative but extended into doubt about the concept of brain death [7]. Slovic and colleagues [8], following a series of studies to



Weekly potential donor, consent rate and solid organ donor numbers

Figure 3 Potential donors (N) (Grey line), solid organ donors (W_DONORS) (Blue line) and consent rate (R_RATE) (Orange line) per week (see text for details). The weekly potential donor numbers are derived from the UK Potential Donor Audit, consent rates show the numbers of families consenting to deceased organ donation, and donor numbers show the numbers of donors whose organs were retrieved and donated.

examine how presentations of organ donation cases in the media may affect people's willingness to sign organ donor cards, donate the organs of a deceased relative or become a living kidney donor found that provision of information about the recipients increased the willingness to support organ donation, whereas information about the donor is less effective in increasing support for organ donation.

We believe that these data suggest that isolated reports, whether positive or negative, have little direct impact on consent or donation rates. However, the press and other media do play a major role in encouraging organ donation and maintaining public confidence in the fairness of the system and, over time, a string of adverse stories, will erode such confidence.

Funding

The work was supported by NHS Blood and Transplant.

Acknowledgements

We thank Dr Richard Lawton, Lecturer in Statistical Forecasting (retired) from the Faculty of Computing, Engineering and Mathematical Sciences of the University of the West of England, UK, for his expertise, guidance and support in performing all the statistical analyses presented here and interpretation of the results for the purposes of the original dissertation in candidacy for the degree of MSc Statistics and Management Science.

REFERENCES

- The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.c om/society/2004/feb/12/health.medicinea ndhealth (accessed 16th December 2019).
- BBC. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/england/33 21153.stm (accessed 16th December 2019).
- Daily Mail. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/ sport/rugbyunion/article-312067/Lomukidney-transplant.html (accessed 15th January 2020).
- 4. Matesanz R. Factors that influence the development of an organ donation

program. *Transplant Proc* 2004; **36**: 739.

- 5. Tackmann E, Dettmer S. Measures influencing post-mortem organ donation rates in Germany, the Netherlands, Spain and the UK: a systematic review. *Anaesthesist* 2019; **68**: 377.
- Aykas A, Uslu A, Şimşek C. Mass media, online social network, and organ donation: old mistakes and new perspectives. *Transplant Proc* 2015; 47: 1070.
- Hoisl A, Barbey R, Graf BM, Briegel J, Bein T. Assessment of the transplantation scandal by the media: scientific discourse analysis of selected German newspapers. *Anaesthesist* 2015; 64: 16.
- Harela I, Koguta T, Pinchasa M, Slovic P. Effect of media presentations on willingness to commit to organ donation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2017; 114: 5159.